MINUTES OF THE HEPSCD BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING
January 29, 2024
The meeting of the Hudson Essex Passaic Soil Conservation District (HEPSCD) was called to order by Chairperson Matt Ward at 7:04 p.m. at the district office in Bloomfield, NJ.  Mr. Ward stated that the Open Public Meetings Act requirements had been met.  Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. adequate notice of this meeting was provided by giving the time, date, and location and, to the extent known, the agenda of this meeting.  At least forty-eight hours in advance, this notice was posted on the HEPSCD bulletin board and front door; e-mailed and printed in The Star Ledger and Herald News newspapers; and filed with the County Clerks of Hudson, Essex and Passaic counties.
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited followed by a moment of silence for Passaic County Sheriff Richard Berdnik and Clifton Councilwoman Lauren Murphy.
Members and public participating were as follows:  Supervisors Matt Ward, Gray Russell, Jerry Flach (7:10 p.m.), Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh and Geoffrey Allen; Janet Rekesius, District Manager; and staff member Fran Aguirre.
MINUTES
The minutes from the December 18th, 2023 public meeting were reviewed.  M/M Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to accept the minutes. 
7:10 p.m. Jerry Flach enters meeting.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Janet Rekesius reviewed HEPSCD’s Treasurer’s Reports and banking accounts for the month of December 2023.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Geoffrey Allen and passed unanimously to accept the Treasurer’s Report for December 2023 as presented.  
CHAPTER 251

Soil Erosion & Sediment Control Plans

Janet Rekesius reviewed the Soil Erosion and Sediment Control (SESC) Plans certified in December 2023.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Geoffrey Allen and passed unanimously to accept all actions taken on all SESC Plans certified in December 2023.
Stop Construction Orders

Montclair:
HEPSCD ID# 221-E-6036, 37 Orange Rd., Block 1404, Lots 19 & 20
Failure to adhere to certified SESC Plan  

City of Newark – Meeting 1/29/2024
On 1/29/2024 a meeting was held in Newark to further discuss the corrective actions Newark needs to implement to maintain their status as an exempt municipality.  City of Newark attendees included Melvin Waldrop, Newark Business Administrator’s Executive Assistant; Dolores Martinez-Wooden, Director of Engineering; Ray Concepcion, Assistant Director of Engineering; and Christopher Wade, SESC plan reviewer/coordinator.  Also in attendance were Frank Minch, Division Director, NJDA, Division of Agricultural and Natural Resources and Executive Secretary of the NJ State Soil Conservation Committee; Matt Ward, Chairperson, HEPSCD Board of Supervisors; and Janet Rekesius, HEPSCD District Manager.  Discussion included mandatory use of the State of NJ SESC application & addendum (ownership affidavit), SESC notes specific to Newark required on SESC plans, initiating routine SESC inspections (not just observations during code inspections) and SESC inspection logs for each project, database/spreadsheet tracking, enforcement actions, expiration and renewals of SESC certifications after 3.5 years, increasing the City of Newark’s fee schedule, gaining the support of City Administration, results of the 12/6/2023 joint field inspections at four regulated sites, and mapping/tracking contiguous disturbances to capture projects whose cumulative soil disturbance is greater than 5,000 square feet (greater plan of development).
Discussion ensued.  Janet informed that currently Awilda Fernandez is Newark’s only SESC inspector but she also does code enforcement and is not dedicated solely to SESC inspections, nor does she keep SESC inspection reports on each project.  Matt Ward commented that each SESC inspection should be documented with photos indicating the date and time of the inspection.  Christopher Wade continues to update the newly developed spreadsheet to track SESC projects.  Janet will be meeting with Dolores Martinez-Wooden regarding administrative processes and would like to invite Christopher Wade to visit the HEPSCD office to familiarize himself with HEPSCD’s processes.
Janet hopes to complete Newark’s Exempt Municipality 2023 Review by the 3/25/2024 HEPSCD Supervisors meeting at which time she will make her recommendation to the supervisors who will subsequently vote on the matter.

NJ Conservation District Employee Association (NJCDEA) Training
The NJCDEA is hosting an administrative and technical training session from 8 a.m. to 3 p.m. on Monday, 2/26/2024, at the Freehold Soil Conservation District.  Cost is $39 per attendee and includes breakfast and lunch.  The training will concentrate on administrative completeness of the SESC application and SESC plan review.
EXTENSION -
Dr. Amy Rowe, Environmental & Resource Management Agent (RCE)



Absent – Report

12/11/23
New Brunswick – ANR Department meeting
12/12/23
North Plainfield – Food waste audits
12/13/23
Newark – RCE professional development day
12/14/23
New Brunswick – RCE Annual Conference
12/19/23
Trenton – Food waste audits
1/3/24
Bloomfield – urban agriculture meeting

1/9/24
Randolph – North Jersey Ornamental Horticulture Symposium Turf Day



197 attendees

1/11/24
Randolph –North Jersey Ornamental Horticulture Symposium Landscape Day



158 attendees
1/12/24
Randolph – North Jersey Ornamental Horticulture Symposium Tree Day



207 attendees

1/16&17/24
Paterson – hosted delegation from University of Rhode Island for possible food waste collaboration

1/25/24
On-line – Essex County Open Space Commission meeting

Ongoing

•
Food waste pilot program with Sustainable Jersey.  Final reports are written and being reviewed before publication.
•
Food waste/climate change curriculum with NJDEP.  Packaging 15 lessons – hoping to be available soon. Some lessons available at https://foodwastelessons.rutgers.edu/

Rutgers Updates

•
Statewide Master Gardener Coordinator is hired and started 1/2/2024.

•
Passaic County Master Gardener Coordinator is hired and started 12/4/2023.
•
Interviews for Essex Urban Ag/Community Development/Master Gardener Coordinator position are scheduled for 2/14/2024.
•
2024 Essex Master Gardener class is full.  Classes started 1/23/2024.
Awards

Dr. Amy Rowe was awarded the 2024 Rutgers Cooperative Extension Faculty of the Year Award.
USDA/NRCS –
Jill Ott, District Conservationist – Absent – No Report

In February NRCS will provide an overview of the Local Work Group that took place at the HEPSCD District office on 1/3/2024.  
GENERAL BUSINESS

District Performance Self-Review Manual

HEPSCD’s District Performance Self-Review document was completed and submitted to the NJ SSCC on 1/4/2024 prior to the 1/6/2024 deadline.  Due to the receipt of this document, Janet Rekesius e-mailed staff and supervisors the link to complete the on-line ethics training.  In the future she will e-mail the link each November since it needs to be completed yearly.  In April of each year, Janet will e-mail the “Outside Employment/Activity” questionnaire.  

Financial Audit Fiscal Year Ending 6/30/2023
The financial audit for fiscal year ending 6/30/2023, performed by Wielkotz & Company, LLC, had been mailed to each supervisor’s home for their review.  After discussion M/M Gray Russell, M/S Geoffrey Allen and passed unanimously to accept the Audit.
HEPSCD Intern Job Opening
An ad for a part-time intern to work up to 22.5 hours weekly was placed on the Handshake on-line college job board.  To date HEPSCD has received two resumes.
HEPSCD Supervisor Contact Information
Fran Aguirre will e-mail her supervisor contact information document to the supervisors, who, in turn, will notify her of any necessary corrections.  After making these corrections, Fran will send the updated document to the supervisors.
BEYOND 251
Local Work Group Development Meeting 1/3/2024

The Local Work Group (LWG) meeting was held at the HEPSCD office at 6:00 p.m. on 1/3/2024.  NRCS had prepared a one-page informational invite flyer with a QR code.   HEPSCD Supervisors Gray Russell and Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh attended and were disappointed in the turn-out.  Except for HEPSCD and NRCS attendees/organizers, only one Passaic County farmer showed up, although there were quite a few RSVPs.  It was apparent to Gray and Elizabeth that NRCS is not prepared to deal with truly urban agriculture issues such as roof-top gardens, lack of water sources on urban community gardens and acquisition of deeded properties.  In Jersey City, NRCS’ offer to test the soil was refused.  Jersey City only allows raised beds.  Morgan Devine, NRCS, Urban Conservationist, has been to Newark and Paterson.  Jill Ott will include this information in her report to be presented at the 2/26/2024 HEPSCD District meeting.  
CORRESPONDENCE/NEWS
National Association of Conservation Districts (NACD) Spring Fly-In 3/20/2024
The NJ Association of Conservation Districts (NJACD) asked Matt Ward and Rich Dovey to attend the NACD Fly-In as NJ representatives where they will have a chance to meet with members of Congress.  M/M Gray Russell, M/S Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh and passed unanimously for Matt Ward to attend the Fly-In.
Northern Region Supervisors Meeting
The Northern meeting is currently scheduled for the first week in April.  Chairperson Ward directed Janet Rekesius to ask Frank Minch if it will be held at Barka in Mountainside.  If not, HEPSCD would like it to be held in the Fairfield, NJ area.
NJ STATE SOIL CONSERVATION COMMITTEE (SSCC)/NJDA – Absent
The next meeting of the NJ SSCC is scheduled for 3/11/2024.
PUBLIC COMMENT
At 9:14 p.m. opened and closed the floor to public comment (none).  M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously.
CLOSING COMMENTS
Fran Aguirre will e-mail information regarding HEPSCD’s yearly pension payment scheduled for payment on 3/29/2024.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, M/M Jerry Flach, M/S Gray Russell and passed unanimously to adjourn the meeting at 9:17 p.m.   
Respectfully submitted,








Elizabeth Hite-Vollavanh







Secretary
MEETING NOTICE
The next meeting will be held in-person on 
Monday
February 26, 2024 at 7:00 p.m.

at
The HEPSCD District Office

80 Orchard St.
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